TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
August 20, 2012

 I.  CALL TO ORDER
The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:03 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack.
II.  ROLL CALL
Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William Murphy

Michael White

Ellen Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator 
Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III.  AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

None.
IV.  COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance. None.
President Schnack requested moving agenda item No. 14) B) to the next item to be addressed after VII. Reports, as this was continued from the last meeting and it would be better to address it earlier in the evening. 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to move Agenda Item No. XIV. Unfinished Business B) Taylor Point Wind Turbine to the next agenda item to be addressed after VII. Council, Administrator, Solicitor, Commission/Committee Comments and Reports. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
V.  CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the consent Agenda need not be removed for single simple clarification or correction of typographical errors. Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request: A) Adoption of Council Minutes 1) August 6, 2012 (regular meeting) and F) Proclamations and Resolutions from other RI cities and towns 1) Resolution of the Portsmouth Town Council opposing the institution of tolls on the new Sakonnet River Bridge. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:

A) Adoption of Council minutes:

2)        August 6, 2012 (executive session)

B) Bills and Payroll
C) Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1) Jamestown Conservation Commission (06/14/2012)

2) Jamestown Harbor Commission (06/13/2012)

D) CRMC Notices:

1) Notice of public hearing for proposed changes to CRMC Rules and Regulations, September 11, 2012, 6:00 p.m., Conference Room A, One Capitol Hill, Providence
E) RIDEM Notices:

1) Memorandum of RIPDES Program/Office of Water Resources Senior 
Sanitary Engineer Margarita Chatterton re: Re-issuance of RIPDES 
General Permit for Stormwater Discharges from MS4s and Industrial 
Activity at eligible facilities operated by regulated MS4’s  
G)

Abatements/Addenda of Taxes
A) Approval of Council Minutes 

1) August 6, 2012 (regular meeting)
Councilor Winsor stated on Page 19 it should be in the past tense. On Page 24 it should reflect her prior request to Mr. Gray for comparative asphalt costs across the county. As she did not receive the information she was seeking, she voted against the motion.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve Consent Agenda Item A) Adoption of Council Minutes 1) August 6, 2012 (regular meeting) as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
F) Proclamations and Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns
1) Resolution of the Portsmouth Town Council opposing the institution of 
tolls on the new Sakonnet River Bridge
Councilor Winsor asked if this should be continued to the next Town Council meeting.   This would support our neighbors in Sakonnet, who have supported us in the past. Vice President Bowen would like to see this on the next agenda for discussion. 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve Consent Agenda item F) Proclamations and Resolutions from other RI cities and towns 1) Resolution of the Portsmouth Town Council opposing the institution of tolls on the new Sakonnet River Bridge and continue this item to the next Town Council meeting agenda. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
VI.  EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in to Executive Session to discuss the following items:  

A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5 (a) Subsection (2) potential litigation (access through town-owned property) and Subsection (5) real estate (access through town-owned property at Plat 11 Lot 39 to Plat 11 Lot 38, in lieu of Battery Lane extension)
VII.  COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, 
COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS AND REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report.    
1) Landfill closure. Town Administrator Keiser referenced the landfill closure plan approved by RIDEM and the $1,000,000 Bond referendum on the November 2011 ballot approved by the voters. The many years of study and analysis by consultant GZA, public hearings, reports and evaluations that brought us to this point were referenced. RIDEM approval for the removal of existing structures, paving a large area for public works operations, grading terrain, and creating new topography for better stormwater management using retention ponds was referenced. Wells will be decommissioned and new wells commissioned, with continued well testing and reporting by GZA. The original plan was to complete grading work using in-house DPW crews. However, our crews are stretched with many major projects and it is impossible to assign them on a continuous, consistent basis for the one to two-year process required to complete all grading and seeding. With the $1,000,000 available through the Bond, there is ample funding for the hiring of a consulting engineer and third-party contractor to complete the project. Once hired, the consulting engineer will prepare specifications for the excavation/construction phase bid process. Recent meetings with GZA, Public Works Director Gray, Mr. Keiser and the six north end residents who have followed the project were referenced. The project should take one year to complete, beginning in the fall of 2012/winter of 2013. Consulting work and construction will fall within the $1,000,000 bond amount. The construction bid award and recommendation will be before the Council next spring.           
2) Seawall repairs. Town Administrator Keiser noted last week’s pre-bid conference with 11 bidders. Mr. Gray stated the bids are due August 28th, and he plans to have a bid award recommendation before the Council at the September 4th meeting. The successful bidder will do the majority of the work this fall, with required completion by May 31, 2013. The specifications require a reinforced concrete wall similar to that installed by the State at the northern end of Conanicus Avenue. Discussion continued. 
B) Finance Director’s Report. Councilor Murphy met with Town Administrator Keiser to review the Budget vs. Actual Report. Mr. Keiser stated the report for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2012 is still a work in progress, as expenses are accrued through the end of August for expenditures attributed to the previous fiscal year. Mr. Keiser referenced line items that exceeded budgeted amounts reviewed with Councilor Murphy, including Elections and Town Meetings salaries for Supervisors, Clerical, Moderator and Sergeant, for the two primary elections and one general election. Police Overtime exceeded the $150,000 budgeted by $89,529 due to retirements and resignations (3) and the manning requirements. This is offset by reduced salaries and benefits, and is essentially a wash. The two new recruits are still under the supervision of superior officers and one recruit is presently at the Municipal Police Academy. The overtime will be reduced when the two recruits have completed their probationary training program and the new recruit has graduated, joined the Department and completed his probationary period. The Audit of Accounts will appear over budget until the charge-backs are made to the Water and Sewer accounts (enterprise funds). The Highway Department is over budget by $26,000 due to the tremendous amount of work undertaken by Highway crews performing street repairs and stormwater work and the resulting equipment repairs. This will have to be reviewed for the 2013-2014 fiscal year, as most of the equipment is aging and hasn’t been replaced since the FY 2005/2006 lease-purchase agreements. Oil and Gas was under estimated and requires further review during budget preparations. Debt Service reflects amounts taken from the Undesignated Fund, causing it to look over expended when it actually was not. Discussion continued.
C) Council Liaison Reports. 
1) Harbor Commission. Vice President Bowen reported the Facilities Sub-committee held an onsite fact-find session to review floats donated to the Town. This will be discussed at the next Harbor Commission Meeting.  

2) Conservation Commission. Councilor Winsor commended Conservation Chair Carol Trocki and Town Planner Lisa Bryer for completion of the Jamestown Shores Conservation Easement and Management Plan. Conservation has moved on to the sea grass issue at Mackerel Cove and opening of the right-of-way and excessive cutting at Hull Cove.   

3) Lyme Disease Reduction Committee. Town Administrator Keiser reported the Committee met two months ago and a public workshop is slated for some time in September to discuss potential strategies. Dr. Mather will be consulted on a date. Information from RIDEM regarding reported annual deer kills from hunting permits in Jamestown is forthcoming. Discussion continued.  

XIV.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS

B) Taylor Point Wind Turbine. President Schnack stated the discussion regards the $44,000 grant to complete studies to give us hard numbers on the cost of the turbine and hard numbers on the cost for the interconnect. We presently have soft numbers. Council discussion will include the Taylor Point turbine only, no other alternative energy sources or projects, followed by Council deliberation. Councilor White stated this is a difficult decision and he is on the fence. We must decide whether or not to take on a large expense and possible problems. Most criticism of the project to date is based on the lack of evidence. Without evidence it is difficult to make a decision, and he will listen to all Council comments and defer the rest of his comments. 
Councilor Winsor commented the proposed turbine is too close to a public road and private homes. The interconnect cost estimated at $1,700,000 must be weighed against other Town needs and future bond issues. The turbine would be located 50 ft. from a public road, and based on FAA clearance guidelines it should be more. The turbine is proposed at 400 ft. from a residence, and it should be 800 ft. based on siting guidelines. The Wastewater Treatment Plant is located within 200 ft. of the proposed turbine, and potential damage from blade-throw or collapse of the turbine onto the plant would be a major emergency. The proximity to the Newport Pell Bridge and blade extension over Freebody Lane in the OS-1 Conservation land is troublesome. Councilor Winsor recognizes alternative energy and its importance. Point of order was called. Discussion continued.       
Vice President Bowen commented on the two feasibility studies completed over the last five years. The Town has done due diligence at every step along the way in order to gather the data needed to make an informed decision, and he believes we are close to having that information. We need the actual costs for the turbine and installation, to be obtained from RFP results, and the cost of the interconnection. We have a small amount of information to go, and RIEDC will supply the funding to collect the remaining information. Once obtained, we can have an informed discussion whether to move forward. We are going through all steps, including Planning and Zoning, and not asking to shortcut the process. He is in favor of going forward with the grant request to RIEDC.

Councilor Murphy feels we should not go into the electrical generating business. We don’t have the expertise, and our current staff is already over tasked. We have been at this for five years, and the $117,000 estimated annual return on the $6,500,000 is a 1.8% return on investment, which is not good. Portsmouth’s misfortune is good for us, as it points out potential problems and demonstrates there isn’t a lot of money to work with if something goes wrong. As a business decision, this is not a good idea. He doesn’t see how we can we go out for RFP when we haven’t decided to go forward with the project. Why would a vendor prepare a proposal with hard numbers if we aren’t going to award the bid? He doesn’t want to proceed to RFP if we don’t make the decision to go forward and build it. We have been at this for five years, and he does not feel this is a good business decision for the Town.   

President Schnack stated he was on the Council that appointed the Wind Energy Feasibility Committee and funded the first Wind Energy Feasibility Study over five years ago. We have studied this, received information from the feasibility study, and had to go back into the study because major issues were missed, including the FAA issue and the interconnection. He has concerns for the project costs. Originally he was in favor of the Taylor Point site due to its proximity to power lines and connectivity, but those power lines do not have the capacity necessary to connect this size wind turbine. There is an annual return of only $117,000 and unknown complications that could lower that amount. When this went before the voters it was passed by a 14 vote margin, not an overwhelming mandate to continue. We must decide if this is a policy decision or for revenue generation. The revenues aren’t high enough to put the money at risk. If we proceed, we won’t have bonding for other projects. At this point we have enough information, he is not in favor of asking the State for any more money, and he is in favor of leaving this project where it stands and going no further. 

Councilor Winsor asked the Town Administrator where the Planning Commission stands on the project and why it was pulled. Town Administrator Keiser stated this was not pulled, it is in their hands, but delayed for further review until the Council made their decision. She further stated when the Wind Energy Committee was dismissed we lost the ability to collaborate with people who knew what they were talking about. This has dragged on, the FAA height requirements and interconnect were in the document, and the Committee was sincere in their efforts. Town Administrator Keiser corrected the record. The FAA height issue was not addressed in the $50,000 feasibility study. It was an oversight and a deficiency on the part of the consultant. The interconnection costs, estimated at $250,000 by the subcontracted electrical engineer, were severely inaccurate. 

Councilor White stated the Wind Energy Committee was not dismissed, they completed their task and the Council took it from there and continued on. He is angry people are applauding against green energy. Green energy is a good idea, renewable energy is the way to go, and let’s see if we can do something else. This is a large project that has cost a lot of money already. He asked about State funding for the additional $44,000 the Town can apply for through RIEDC. Mr. Keiser stated it is not guaranteed, and it must go before a review board. If the State approves it, it would be funded through the Renewable Energy surcharge monies as an advance payment for Jamestown. If we abandon the project after the findings, the State would absorb the cost. If we continue with the project, we would have to pay the State back for the $44,000. 
Councilor White asked for further clarification of the “soft numbers” and their accuracy. Per consultant Harley Lee, they are budgetary figures. Discussion continued. Town Administrator Keiser stated with the current state of RIEDC and the question of whether or not they are a viable State entity, any potential funding from them is speculative at best. Without ARRA grants the bottom line drops further. Without those funding sources the Town should not enter into a break-even venture just to demonstrate we can produce renewable energy. He is not opposed to wind turbines or renewable energy, but it is not appropriate for the Town of Jamestown at that location, or perhaps any location, at this time.                
Councilor Murphy stated it is not that the Council is against energy conservation or the health of the world, it is just the magnitude of the project. We can achieve the same benefits with energy conservation in our buildings and perhaps using smaller wind mills. 

If this project is abandoned, there are other energy projects we haven’t pursued. Discussion continued. 

Vice President Bowen felt there were holes in many of the statements made this evening. The number was $117,340 for an annual return over 20 years. There was a cost for the turbine project estimated at $4,000,000 to $5,000,000, a $1,000,000 swing from the original figure. Mr. Keiser stated that is unrelated to the $117,000 annual income. The $3,000,000 procurement for the wind turbine was reduced by $900,000 to $2,100,000, with $1,700,000 for the interconnection, and $500,000 renewable energy surcharge grant, resulting in the estimated $117,000 annual revenue. The wind industry is changing dramatically based on national and global trends. We don’t know if Congressional subsidies or tax credits expiring at the end of the year will continue. We don’t know what is on the horizon, and any figures we get now are only assumptions. Discussion continued. There are many things in flux, this is a very complex issue, there is a lot of risk, and we don’t want the Town to invest in a project where we will end up under water. The best numbers we have right now are $117,000 in annual income. The State has indicated that their renewable energy surcharge fund is targeted to private sector applications to assist industry to meet their energy needs through lower energy costs. When asked for a written commitment for the $500,000 grant, RIEDC stated they would not provide that as our project would compete against other projects seeking funding, and their priority was the private sector. These are the issues, there are no assurances, and we must proceed cautiously to ensure we do not have a project that puts us into a negative cash position. 
Councilor White stated we have learned a lot, and we do not have the aptitude to do wind power at this level. This is more than we can handle, and we should wait for the rest of the world to catch up. There are problems at a higher level. Councilor Winsor stated there are numerous technological changes coming up, and we can continue to investigate alternative, renewable energy sources so that Jamestown can take a leading role in the future. Discussion continued. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to direct the Town Administrator to discontinue any and all activities on the Taylor Point Wind Turbine, including funding, grants and permits, and notify any agencies working on this issue that the Council has directed the Town Administrator to curtail all such activities. 
Discussion. Councilor Winsor stated her primary issue is location. Vice President Bowen feels it is unfortunate to stop the process when we are in a position to be funded to get additional data needed to make an informed decision. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Michael Schnack, William Murphy, Michael White and Ellen Winsor vote in the affirmative. Robert Bowen votes in the negative. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.   

The Wind Turbine Bonding issue will be placed on the next Council Meeting agenda. 
VIII.  PUBLIC HEARINGS

None.
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

A) Resolutions
1) No. 2012-18: In Support of South County and Westerly Hospitals. Town Administrator Keiser informed the Council the Resolution passed by the Exeter Town Council and the template for the Resolution on this agenda for discussion is moot. The Resolution from Exeter refers to a Bill in the General Assembly in response to the Governor’s budget proposal concerning funding for community hospitals statewide. The Bill proposed reinstitution of a licensing fee representing 5.3% of net patient revenues. Hospitals felt this would be a burden on their ability to continue to provide the current level of services. Hospital advocacy groups testified before the General Assembly, and in June they enacted a budget that included the reinstitution of the hospital licensing fee, but also addressed the specific community hospital needs in Washington County by discounting their licensing fee by 37%. They did get a break, this is already in place, and anything we adopt is moot, until the next legislative session when this may be addressed again. Councilor Winsor thanked Mr. Keiser for this thorough follow-up. No action is taken on this item.     
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS
A) Communications
1) Letter of RI State Traffic Commission Secretary Steven W. Pristawa, P.E., to Police Chief Edward Mello re: engineering study, review and approval of adjusted speed limits on Conanicus Avenue between Route 138 and Narragansett Avenue at 25 mph
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept Communication 1).  

Discussion. This reduces the speed limit to remove the confusion of conflicting speed limits on opposite sides of the same road. This is a State road and no action is required by the Town.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
2) Letter of RI Office of Housing and Community Development Chief Michael Tondra re: CDBG 2012 Pre-agreement Request for 
Bridges   
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to accept Communication 2).

Discussion.  Councilor Winsor complimented Town Planner Lisa Bryer for securing the $200,000 funding. 
Back to vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
XI.  LICENSES AND PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance

A) One Day Event/Entertainment License Application
1) 
Applicant:
Jamestown Fitness Center


Event:

Jamestown Fitness Halloween Parade


Date:

October 27, 2012


Location: 
Narragansett Avenue (JFD to East Ferry)
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to grant the One Day Event License application for the Jamestown Fitness Center Halloween Parade subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

XII. OPEN FORUM

A) Scheduled to Address. None.
B) Non-scheduled to Address.  
Pat Bolger. Fore Royal Court. Landfill Closure. Mr. Bolger would like to clarify several issues concerning the landfill closure. He was part of the north end group that met with Mr. Gray and Mr. Keiser, who are extremely cooperative and improved relationships with north end residents. He hopes the Council supports their recommendations to hire an independent contractor. This project has been ongoing for thirteen years. The last remediation was in the mid 1980’s when the Transfer Station was built and pollution resulted. The first thing required is relocation of several wells followed by borders around the Transfer Station. He recommends all work be done by a private contractor and no work begun until there is oversight of the wells and installation of protective barriers. 

Councilor Winsor stated her concern with the removal of trees disturbing the area, is glad to hear there is good rapport and the project is accepted by the north end residents. Mr. Keiser stated tree removal would be done by Town staff under the supervision of the consulting engineer. Mr. Bolger stated his disagreement, as tree removal is critical, and there is no one on staff to deal with the disturbance of contaminates and other issues that may arise with the tree removal process. President Schnack stated as this is Open Forum, the Council cannot engage in a dialogue. No work will begin until all bids are in. He assured Mr. Bolger his points were duly noted and Mr. Keiser will take them under advisement. Another meeting will be scheduled with a follow-up report at the September 4th Council meeting. 

Andy Yates. Mount Hope Avenue. Fort Getty Pavilion. Mr. Yates thanked the Council for the progress on the Pavilion. He suggests the Council take a fresh look at the new parking spaces and walkway. Mr. Yates referenced the Google map and reads his letter. He is grateful for the experience of working on the Pavilion project and the warm reception for the new Pavilion. Mr. Yates referenced continuing projects at the Pavilion, including the Lions Club benches and story circle. Discussion continued of additional improvements for outdoor activities. Mr. Yates made suggestions for a central walkway and improved parking and storage. Discussion continued.           
Blake Dickinson. Mount Hope Avenue. Wind Turbine. Mr. Dickinson stated he is somewhat pleased with the Council’s decision on the wind turbine. He would like the Town Council to rescind any use of the $6,000,000 Bond approved in 2010 for the wind turbine. President Schnack stated this will be an item on the next Council meeting agenda.

Ellen Winsor. East Shore Road. Councilor Winsor referenced the late public hearing notice noted at the last Council meeting. She wanted to clarify that the Clerk had included the original notice in an earlier Town Council meeting packet, and the notice, which arrived after the date of the public hearing, was notification of the rescheduled time for the hearing. Councilor Winsor referenced the missing cash from Fort Getty receipts and inquired when there would be an update. Mr. Keiser stated it is premature for this information and once the July and August receipts are finalized there would be more comparative data to evaluate and a better sense of the cash flow. It is expected more information will be available at the next meeting. President Schnack noted the appropriate time for this discussion was during the Town Administrator’s Report.      

Jim Fitzharris. Spar Street. Wind Turbine. Mr. Fitzharris stated he never heard of any difficulty on the part of the Town in paying its electric bills. He referenced the $6,500,000 Wind Turbine bond issue passed by the voters in 2010 by only 14 votes and the wind energy study that showed the Taylor Point site was viable with potential excess energy that could be sold. Mr. Fitzharris referenced the address before the Council by Carina Lutz of the non-profit People’s Power and Light and recommended Jamestown residents support locally produced energy by signing up for the People’s Power and Light program. Perhaps the Jamestown Town Council could look at other proven alternative energy sources for Town buildings. The taxpayers deserve intense scrutiny of the wind turbine project, and he believes that has been done this evening. Wiser energy use and conservation is his contribution to being green. 

Lois Migneault. Rosemary Lane. Fort Getty Parking Plan. Ms. Migneault commented on a proposed parking plan for Fort Getty that allows parking in a designated area. She prefers the former parking arrangement that allowed parking off the road using far less open green space and insured Pavilion visitors did not view parked cars and headlights.     
XIII. APPOINTMENTS, RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES

None. 
XIV.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Fort Getty

1) Pavilion Update. Town Administrator Keiser referenced the site plan and parking plan from the last meeting, which is included in this Council meeting packet. 
a) Parking plan b) Site plan. Public Works Director Michael Gray gives a demonstration of the proposed conceptual parking plan Town Planner Lisa Bryer and he developed. The parking laid out in aisles was noted, which provides a screened buffer from vehicle headlights for Pavilion visitors. Emergency vehicle access, fencing, plantings, handicapped access, access gates, proposed bathrooms, dumpster locations and other beautification measures were noted. Councilor Winsor would like Conservation Commission review of the proposed parking plan. Councilor Murphy would like to see all components included for a complete plan before making any motion for approval. He referenced the visible dumpster, access to the hill, handicapped parking, sign location and catering access. The site plan was displayed and explained by Mr. Gray. Vice President Bowen commented on access to the western corner of the Pavilion, which needs to be really clear. It was noted the dumpster was relocated to the back to prevent visitors from disposing of personal trash. Discussion continued. The plan provides for 36 parking spaces. Overflow parking was referenced. The Lions Club fire pit and benches should appear on the site plan. A comparison of the site plan developed by Mr. Gray and Ms. Bryer and that provided by architect Andy Yates ensued. President Schnack likes the initial steps, but there are some conceptual problems. Councilor White approved of the handicapped parking. Lengthy discussion ensued. Councilor Winsor stated too much is being done last minute. The parking plan will be revised and continued to the September 4th Council meeting agenda.        
2) Fort Getty sign. Town Administrator Keiser stated this is still a work in progress and is continued to the September 4th Council meeting agenda.  
3) Future and next steps. Town Administrator Keiser stated his memo is self-explanatory and he is happy to answer any Council questions. Councilor Murphy asked for clarification. Mr. Keiser noted alternate plans with costs will be provided. Vice President Bowen noted transient camping should be included in the park footprint. Discussion continued. President Schnack noted the Town Administrator can come back to the Council after the two-year period with a recommendation for the proper mix of seasonal and transient campers. Councilor Winsor commented this micromanaging and it is wrong. Discussion continued.
B) Taylor Point Wind Turbine. Addressed previously.
XV.  NEW BUSINESS

None.
XVI.  EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss potential litigation and Subsection (5) to discuss real estate. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) and Subsection (5) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss potential litigation and real estate: Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 9:36 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:08 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.  ADJOURNMENT.

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:38 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)
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